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' P E Q C S E D I N G S 

2 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE SUSAN D. COLWELL: L e t ' s go 

3 on t h e r e c o r d . 

^ This i s the time and place set f o r a pre-hearing 

5 conference i n the three cases captioned 2006 Annual Price 

6 S t a b i l i t y Index-Service Price Index f i l i n g of the B u f f a l o 

7 V a l l e y Telephone Company at P-00981428F1000; the Conestoga 

S Telephone &. Telegraph Company at P-00981429F1000; and the 

9 Denver & Ephrata Telephone & Telegraph Company at 

10 P-00981430F1000 . 

11 I note the attendance of the f o l l o w i n g counsel: on 

12 behalf of the O f f i c e of Small Business Advocate, Steven C. 

13 Gray; on behalf of the Verizon Companies, Suzan D. Paiva; on 

14 behalf of the O f f i c e of T r i a l S t a f f , Johnnie Simms,- on 

15 behalf of a l l three of the named telephone companies i n the 

16 caption, Michael L. Swindler and Charles E. Thomas, I I I ; and 

17 on behalf of the O f f i c e of Consumer Advocate, Joel Cheskis. 

18 Has everyone signed the appearance sheet who needs 

19 to? 

20 (No response . ) 

21 JUDGE COLWELL: As you a l l know, we are here today 

22 because at the Commission's p u b l i c meeting of November 9, 

23 2006, the Commission adopted an order which d i r e c t e d the 

24 O f f i c e of A d m i n i s t r a t i v e Law Judge t o conduct expedited 

25 hearings reconsidering the Commission orders of June 23, 
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1 2006, which have allowed the three telephone companies t o 

2 r a i s e i n t e r s t a t e access charges. Since the order d i r e c t e d 

3 t h a t a recommended dec i s i o n be issued on or before February 

4 28, 2006, t h i s pre-hearing conference was scheduled q u i c k l y 

5 w i t h more emphasis on g e t t i n g the proceeding moving than on 

6 the n i c e t i e s of pre-hearing memos and d e t a i l e d i n f o r m a t i o n . 

7 We are here t o determine, and I quote from the order, "based 

on the record, whether any r e c i s i o n or amendment would be 

9 warranted by the evidence consistent w i t h our access charge 

10 reform and Universal Service p o l i c i e s and l a w f u l under the 

n companies' Chapter 30 plans." This appears on page 13 of 

12 the November 9 order. 

13 At t h i s p o i n t I have the i n t e r v e n t i o n s of the OSBA 

14 and OCA, I have OTS monitoring the case, and a whole slew of 

15 Verizon Companies have p e t i t i o n e d t o intervene. 

16 I s there any o b j e c t i o n t o t h a t p e t i t i o n ? 

17 MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, the companies do oppose 

18 the Verizon p e t i t i o n t o intervene i n t h i s matter. 

19 JUDGE COLWELL: Are you going t o f i l e something 

20 f o r m a l l y or would you p r e f e r t o handle i t o r a l l y here? 

21 MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, I'm prepared t o respond 

22 o r a l l y at t h i s time. 

23 JUDGE COLWELL: Would t h a t s u i t you, Ms. Paiva? 

24 MS. PAIVA: That's f i n e , Your Honor. 

25 JUDGE COLWELL: Go ahead, Mr. Swindler. 

• 
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MR. SWINDLER: Thank you, Your Honor. Your Honor, as 

you know, the Commission's November 15 remand order elected 

t o review the June 23 orders i n the companies' PSI f i l i n g s . 

The November 15 remand order i s very c l e a r i n what we are 

supposed t o accomplish i n t h i s proceeding, s p e c i f i c a l l y , 

r e c o n s i d e r a t i o n of the June 23 orders, and, as s t a t e d i n the 

order on page 14, to hold f u r t h e r hearings under Section 

703(g) t o a f f o r d the p a r t i e s due process. 

A couple of thi n g s are important. Your Honor. 

Verizon i s j u s t now at t h i s p o i n t f i l i n g the p e t i t i o n t o 

intervene, so obviously they recognize t h a t they are not a 

p a r t y and have not been a p a r t y t o the companies' PSI 

f i l i n g s . Under Section 703(g), the purpose of the 

re c o n s i d e r a t i o n and the a f f o r d i n g the p a r t i e s due process i s 

a reference t o the p a r t i e s of the ac t u a l P dockets of the 

p r i o r proceeding. This i s not an o p p o r t u n i t y f o r anyone who 

has not been a p a r t y t o t h i s p o i n t t o a l l of a sudden f i l e a 

p e t i t i o n t o intervene and say th a t they have an i n t e r e s t . 

Verizon was not a p a r t y below and they should not be 

per m i t t e d t o become a p a r t y now. 

The due process, a f f o r d i n g the p a r t i e s an op p o r t u n i t y 

t o be heard, i s a reference t o the p a r t i e s of the o r i g i n a l 

proceeding. I f you look at the o f f i c i a l Commission service 

l i s t at the time the June 23 orders were entered, the 

p a r t i e s t h a t were a p a r t y t o the proceeding were the 
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companies, the governmental advocates, and also served was 

the O f f i c e of A d m i n i s t r a t i v e Law Judge. Verizon, as they 

admit i n t h e i r pre-hearing memo, as a customer, an access 

customer t o the D&E companies, received n o t i c e of the 

companies' PSI f i l i n g . They also subsequently had the 

op p o r t u n i t y , a f t e r the June 23 orders, t o attempt t o 

intervene as a pa r t y . At no time d i d Verizon p a r t i c i p a t e or 

attempt t o p a r t i c i p a t e as a p a r t y t o the proceeding, not 

when the PSI f i l i n g s were made, not when the June 23 orders 

were entered, no time i n between. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Swindler, when you f i l e d those 

o r i g i n a l PSI requests t h a t r e s u l t e d i n the orders, were they 

served on Verizon? 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, the service was -- as 

Verizon notes i n i t s pre-hearing memorandum, i t i s an access 

customer. One of the requirements of the company when they 

make t h e i r PSI f i l i n g s i s t o provide n o t i c e t o the 

customers. I n f a c t , because access charges were being 

increased, as w e l l as other r a t e s , the company i n f a c t d i d 

two separate notices of the f i l i n g , one t o i t s normal 

customers t h a t appeared as a b i l l message or b i l l i n s e r t i n 

the customer b i l l s , and a separate n o t i c e t o a l l access 

customers e x p l a i n i n g the access increase. So Verizon, as a 

major access customer, received t h a t n o t i c e of the PSI 

f i l i n g , and Verizon took no a c t i o n t o attempt t o p a r t i c i p a t e 
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at t h a t time. 

Subsequently, Your Honor, the June 23 orders of the 

Commission, although perhaps not served d i r e c t l y on Verizon, 

were subsequently published i n The Pennsylvania B u l l e t i n . 

Verizon d i d not take any a c t i o n a t t h a t time t o attempt t o 

intervene a f t e r the June 23 orders. The only t h i n g Verizon 

has done w i t h reference t o the P dockets i s f i l e an amicus 

response t o the D&E companies' p e t i t i o n f o r reconsideration 

t h a t was f i l e d i n Jul y , subsequent t o the June 23 orders. 

C l e a r l y , Verizon at t h a t p o i n t r e a l i z e d t h a t i t was not a 

pa r t y , i t had no a b i l i t y t o f i l e anything but an amicus 

response, and, q u i t e f r a n k l y , as the D&E companies then 

subsequently argued i n a motion t o s t r i k e or dismiss t h a t 

amicus response, an amicus response i s not anywhere an 

acceptable pleading i n the Commission's r e g u l a t i o n s . But, 

nevertheless, Verizon obviously recognized t h a t they were 

not a p a r t y a f t e r t h a t proceeding. So t o t h i s p o i n t the 

only t h i n g Verizon has done i s attempted t o f i l e a f r i e n d -

of-the-Court document. 

Now Verizon comes i n and f i l e s a p e t i t i o n t o 

intervene i n a matter t h a t i s very narrow i n scope. The 

Commission has said i n i t s remand order: we are going t o 

reconsider whether we should have given D&E the o p t i o n i n 

paragraph 6 of our June 23 orders t o move forward w i t h the 

increase i n access charges. I t ' s a f f o r d i n g due process t o 
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10 

the p a r t i e s by al l o w i n g D&E t o p a r t i c i p a t e i n an e v i d e n t i a r y 

hearing where D&E can present testimony t o say t o the 

Commission: here's why moving forward w i t h an increased i n 

the access charges i s not precluded by our Chapter 30 plan; 

here's why i t i s okay t o do t h a t pursuant t o the Global 

Order; here's why i t i s not p r o h i b i t e d under any USF order. 

The other governmental advocates are also 

p a r t i c i p a t i n g . They had the o p p o r t u n i t y t o p a r t i c i p a t e 

below and s t a t u t o r i l y can p a r t i c i p a t e , and t h a t ' s not an 

issue. But i f you look at 703 (g) , Your Honor, the language 

s p e c i f i c a l l y says, f o r the r e c i s i o n , t h a t "upon n o t i c e 

thereof i s given t o the other p a r t i e s t o the proceeding." 

They're t a l k i n g about the e x i s t i n g p a r t i e s t o the 

proceeding, not new p a r t i e s . The due process i s to the 

o r i g i n a l p a r t i e s t o the proceeding below. 

There i s case law, i n c l u d i n g a case Popowski versus 

the Public U t i l i t y Commission, which i s c i t e d at 805 A.2nd 

63 7. I t ' s a 2 002 case, Your Honor. I'd be glad t o give you 

a copy. I t discusses a l i t t l e b i t about 703(g) and the 

rec o n s i d e r a t i o n . S p e c i f i c a l l y , what i t notes there i s t h a t 

the p a r t i e s t o the 7 03(g) due process proceeding are the 

same p a r t i e s as i n the proceeding below. Cl e a r l y , Verizon 

was not a p a r t y t o the proceeding below, and so i t i s not 

meant under 703(g) t o have a p e t i t i o n t o intervene of a 

p a r t y , of a person who has not been a p a r t y below t o 
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suddenly come i n and p a r t i c i p a t e . 

As Your Honor i s very aware, t h i s i s an expedited 

proceeding. I t ' s a very narrow scope. We are t r y i n g t o go 

back and reconsider whether the Commission p o t e n t i a l l y erred 

i n suggesting t h a t the D&E companies could move forward w i t h 

t h e i r increase i n the access r a t e s . The hearing i s f o r D&E 

to e x p l a i n why i t i s perm i t t e d t o move forward w i t h such 

increases. Those are the issues t h a t are t o be addressed. 

We're not supposed t o go i n and address issues about why 

Verizon t h i n k s i t ' s u n f a i r t h a t D&E's rates are double t h e i r 

r a t e s or whatever other issues Verizon wants t o r a i s e . The 

important t h i n g , Your Honor, i s t h a t Verizon i s a p a r t y t o 

the I docket, the USF-3 proceeding, the access charge reform 

proceeding. I f Verizon wants t o r a i s e generic arguments or 

arguments about those issues, i t can s t i l l do t h a t as a 

p a r t y t o the I docket. 

Moreover, Your Honor, the D&E companies cannot 

preclude Verizon from f i l i n g an amicus b r i e f i n t h i s case. 

Pursuant t o the new procedural r e g u l a t i o n s , 5.502(d) permits 

anyone t o come i n who i s not a p a r t y t o the proceeding and 

f i l e an amicus b r i e f . So I t h i n k t h a t would f i t very n i c e l y 

i n t h i s expedited proceeding. I f Verizon wants t o give 

t h e i r comments, they can do th a t i n an amicus b r i e f fashion, 

as the r e g u l a t i o n provide, and doesn't have t o be a pa r t y t o 

t h i s proceeding. We don't have t o muck up the proceeding 
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1 w i t h a l l kinds of discovery t h a t we have t o challenge f o r 

2 being issues t h a t are outside of the narrow scope of t h i s 

3 remand, and we can go through without having unnecessary 

4 cross-examination and everything else. We want t h i s t o be a 

5 clean proceeding, we want t o do what the Commission intended 

6 t o be doing i n t h i s narrow remand, and i t would not be 

7 appropriate f o r Verizon t o be p a r t i c i p a t i n g as a par t y . 

8 L a s t l y , Your Honor, j u s t w i t h regard t o 5.72, which 

9 discusses i n the r e g u l a t i o n s the e l i g i b i l i t y t o intervene, 

10 Verizon does mention i n i t s p e t i t i o n t h a t i t has a d i r e c t 

11 i n t e r e s t . Again, of course they're going t o say t h a t 

12 because 5.72 requires, f o r e l i g i b i l i t y t o intervene, you 

13 have t o have an i n t e r e s t of such a nature t h a t i n t e r v e n t i o n 

14 i s necessary. Well, Verizon i n t e r v e n t i o n i s not necessary 

15 i n t h i s remand proceeding because Verizon has never been a 

16 p a r t y . The Commission i s asking a very simple question w i t h 

17 regard t o i t s i n i t i a l paragraph 6 i n i t s June 23 order, and 

18 t h a t can be answered by D&E. I t ' s a r e c o n s i d e r a t i o n and a 

19 c l a r i f i c a t i o n , they want f u r t h e r i n f o r m a t i o n from D&E, and 

20 D&E i s going t o provide t h a t i n an e v i d e n t i a r y hearing 

21 fashion. 

22 With regard t o 5.72(a) (2), whether there i s an 

23 i n t e r e s t which may be d i r e c t l y a f f e c t e d , Verizon i s not 

24 going t o be d i r e c t l y a f f e c t e d by t h i s . Again, the narrow 

25 scope does not inv o l v e Verizon d i r e c t l y i n t h i s remand. The 

• 
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1 I docket might involve Verizon, Verizon i s a p a r t y t o the I 

2 docket, and as t h a t moves forward, Verizon can make any 

3 comments and f i l e any pleadings t h a t i t desires, but i t i s 

4 not appropriate t o do tha t i n t h i s remand. 

5 JUDGE COLWELL: Ms. Paiva, why should we l e t you muck 

6 up t h i s proceeding? 

7 MS. PAIVA: F i r s t of a l l , despite h i s attempt at the 

8 end t o argue t h a t we don't even have an i n t e r e s t i n t h i s 

9 proceeding, I don't t h i n k you could even argue t h a t Verizon 

10 does not q u a l i f y under the r u l e s f o r i n t e r v e n t i o n under 52 

11 Pa. Code 5.72. Verizon i s an access customer of the three 

12 companies. Verizon pays the very rates t h a t are at issue i n 

13 t h i s case. I don't see how you could say t h a t Verizon's 

14 p a r t i c i p a t i o n i s not necessary, because based on who's here 

15 today at the pre-hearing conference, Verizon i s the only 

16 customer t h a t would p a r t i c i p a t e i n t h i s case, so I guess 

17 Mr. Swindler would r a t h e r have a case discussing these rates 

1 8 and not hear from the companies' customers, but t h a t ' s not 

19 what the Commission's r u l e s contemplate. 

20 Verizon i s also the l a r g e s t payer i n t o the Universal 

21 Service Fund, and the impact on the Universal Service Fund 

22 i s also an issue i n t h i s case. So I don't t h i n k i t could 

23 even s e r i o u s l y be contested t h a t Verizon q u a l i f i e s under the 

24 Commission's r u l e s f o r i n t e r v e n t i o n . I t h i n k the essence of 

25 Mr. Swindler's argument r e a l l y i s , you know, Verizon may 
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t e c h n i c a l l y q u a l i f y f o r i n t e r v e n t i o n , but i t should have 

intervened back when we made t h i s PSI f i l i n g , and now t h a t 

Verizon i s coming t o intervene a f t e r the Commission has 

remanded the issue t o you, i t ' s too l a t e f o r Verizon to 

intervene. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Why di d n ' t you intervene at th a t 

time? 

MS. PAIVA: Well, we di d n ' t intervene at t h a t time, 

f i r s t of a l l , because, as Mr. Swindler pointed out, the 

no t i c e goes not t o the attorneys but t o the people who pay 

the access b i l l s . These PSI proceedings are very f a s t . By 

the time we found out about i t , i t was i n a posture where 

f i l i n g the amicus submission was r e a l l y the most h e l p f u l 

t h i n g t o do at t h a t p o i n t . Then the Commission, i n i t s 

three June 23 orders, b a s i c a l l y s a i d: we're going t o l e t 

these rates go i n t o e f f e c t , but we are s t i l l going t o 

consider the substantive issues of whether access rates 

should be ra i s e d , whether these access r a t e s , as raised, are 

j u s t and reasonable, but what we're going t o do i s consider 

them i n the I docket, the 1-00040105, which i s the r u r a l 

c a r r i e r i n v e s t i g a t i o n . Verizon was already a p a r t y t o t h a t 

case, so f o r our purposes of having the r i g h t t o address the 

merits of the issues t h a t we were i n t e r e s t e d i n , the 

Commission had put i t i n t o a case where we were a pa r t y , so 

there r e a l l y was no need at th a t p o i n t f o r Verizon t o go 
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1 back and t r y t o intervene i n the P dockets, because the P 

2 dockets were e s s e n t i a l l y closed. And since the Commission 

3 had not foreclosed our o p p o r t u n i t y t o address the merits, 

4 our i n t e r e s t s were pro t e c t e d as w e l l . But then we get t o 

5 the Commission's November 15 order. The Commission decides: 

6 w e l l , we're going t o change, pr o c e d u r a l l y , how we're doing 

7 t h i s ; we're going t o send the merits of these issues back to 

the P dockets and we're going t o stay the proceeding at the 

9 I docket. At t h a t p o i n t being a p a r t y t o the I docket i s 

10 not going t o allow us t o p a r t i c i p a t e i n the merits of t h i s 

11 anymore, because the Commission has sent i t back to the P 

12 dockets, so at t h a t p o i n t our i n t e r v e n t i o n i n the P dockets 

13 becomes necessary. 

14 Mr. Swindler argues t h a t the Commission would be f i n e 

15 i f Verizon d i d n ' t p a r t i c i p a t e i n t h i s and we j u s t had a 

16 clean proceeding, but I would j u s t r e f e r you to page 15 of 

17 the Commission's November 15 order, the paragraph t h a t ' s at 

18 the top of the page. The Commission t a l k s about why i t 

19 decided t o remand t h i s proceeding, t o decide under 703(g) 

20 whether i t should change i t s June 23 orders. The Commission 

21 s p e c i f i c a l l y r e f e r s t o a record and evidence, so I don't 

22 b e l i e v e the Commission would understand t h a t i t ' s not to 

23 have discovery and not t o have testimony by other p a r t i e s , 

24 or cross-examination, because t h a t ' s the essence of 

25 developing a record and evidence. 

• 
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The Commission also says t h a t the reason i t ' s 

b i f u r c a t i n g these hearings and sending the hearings back t o 

the P docket i s "because t h a t should adequately address 

Verizon's concerns regarding the i n s t a n t motion." I t h i n k 

the Commission would f i n d i t very strange i f i t opened t h i s 

proceeding t o address Verizon's concerns and then Verizon 

was not allowed t o p a r t i c i p a t e . I n f a c t , I t h i n k t h a t i f 

t h a t were the case, and i f Verizon i s not allowed t o take 

discovery and to put on evidence and cross-examine the 

witnesses, then Verizon's due process r i g h t s as a customer 

of these companies, and as a c o n t r i b u t o r t o the Universal 

Service Fund, would be v i o l a t e d and the whole proceeding 

would be f o r nothing, subject to at t a c k and not t o achieve 

the purpose t h a t the Commission sent i t back to you f o r . 

Now, Mr. Swindler discusses some o l d Commonwealth 

Court a u t h o r i t y on 703(g), but there i s more recent 

Commonwealth Court a u t h o r i t y , and I d i d n ' t b r i n g the c i t e s 

w i t h me because I d i d n ' t r e a l i z e we would be arguing t h i s , 

but the Commonwealth Court i s very concerned w i t h due 

process r i g h t s being p r o t e c t e d when the Commission decides 

t o change i t s orders under 703(g). That i s the whole reason 

why the Commission s p e c i f i c a l l y r e f e r r e d t o developing a 

record and evidence. 

For those reasons, (a) we s a t i s f y the r u l e , we have a 

d i r e c t and s u b s t a n t i a l i n t e r e s t , we would be bound by the 
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1 Commission's order i n t h i s case as ratepayers of these 

2 companies; (b) because of the way the Commission sent i t t o 

3 the I docket where we were already a p a r t y , we had no need 

4 before t o intervene i n the other case, but now, because the 

5 Commission sent i t back our i n t e r v e n t i o n has now become 

6 necessary; and (c) i f you don't allow us t o p a r t i c i p a t e i n 

7 t h i s case, we submit t h a t the record would be d e f e c t i v e and 

8 our due process r i g h t s would be v i o l a t e d . 

9 MR. SWINDLER: Can I respond. Your Honor? 

10 JUDGE COLWELL: Sure; go ahead. 

11 MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, i t ' s i n t e r e s t i n g t h a t 

12 Verizon would argue t h a t they had no need t o intervene 

13 before, but they have a need to intervene now, and the 

14 reason i s because they are an access customer and because 

15 the ra t e s t h a t D&E i s -- the access charges and the rates 

16 t h a t they are charging. I t ' s the same issue now as i t would 

17 have been i n A p r i l of 2006 when the D&E companies presented 

18 n o t i c e of the PSI f i l i n g , and i n May of 2006 when Verizon, 

19 as an access r a t e customer, got the n o t i c e of t h i s f i l i n g . 

20 There's nothing now t h a t i s d i f f e r e n t from when the PSI 

21 f i l i n g was made as f a r as Verizon f e e l i n g t h a t they have a 

22 d i r e c t i n t e r e s t t o be a p a r t i c i p a n t as a p a r t y i n t h i s 

23 proceeding. 

24 The i n t e r e s t i n g t h i n g i s t h a t there's no f i l i n g of an 

25 attempt of a nunc pro tunc f i l i n g as a p a r t y , p e t i t i o n t o 

• 
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intervene. I f the n o t i c e doesn't go d i r e c t l y t o the 

attorne y s , I don't t h i n k t h a t would stop Verizon from f i l i n g 

a nunc pro tunc p e t i t i o n t o intervene or some type of 

pleading i f they r e a l l y f e l t t h a t they should be a pa r t y to 

t h i s proceeding. The important t h i n g now, and the argument 

about due process, yes, maybe the Commonwealth Court and 

every court i s obviously concerned about due process, but 

the due process i s f o r the companies, f o r the p a r t i e s t h a t 

were p a r t i c i p a t i n g below not t o be precluded from 

p a r t i c i p a t i n g i n any kin d of a re c o n s i d e r a t i o n . Verizon has 

never been a p a r t y . Yes, there w i l l be evidence of record. 

The OSBA, the OCA, T r i a l S t a f f , a l l the s t a t u t o r y p a r t i e s 

are p a r t i c i p a t i n g , as they should. The testimony w i l l be 

presented by D&E. There w i l l be evidence, but the evidence 

w i l l be on the re c o n s i d e r a t i o n of the narrow issue before 

us, which i s paragraph 6 of the i n i t i a l June 23 orders, t o 

which Verizon has no i n t e r e s t whatsoever. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Swindler, you make some very good 

p o i n t s . I t h i n k your analysis of the i n t e r v e n t i o n i s 

accurate, and I would wholeheartedly support you, except 

t h i s i s n ' t a normal case. This i s a case where those three 

P dockets and the order t h a t brings us here today was issued 

w i t h an I docket, and because Verizon was already a pa r t y t o 

the I docket, and because the discussion s e c t i o n i n t h a t 

order doesn't s p e c i f y t h a t the p a r t i e s should only be the 

• 
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p a r t i e s t o the P dockets, I can't buy the argument i n t h i s 

s i t u a t i o n . 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, they note i n the order on 

page 15, and Ms. Paiva c i t e d t h i s , t h a t the b i f u r c a t i o n of 

these hearings -- they're s p e c i f i c a l l y s t a t i n g t h a t the P 

dockets are going t o be b i f u r c a t e d from the I docket, so 

they recognize Verizon i s not a p a r t y t o the P dockets, i t ' s 

a p a r t y t o the I docket, we're going t o b i f u r c a t e the P 

dockets and remand back f o r the e x i s t i n g p a r t i e s t o be 

involved i n t h i s r e c o n s i d e r a t i o n , and they say 

JUDGE COLWELL: I t doesn't say e x i s t i n g p a r t i e s , i t 

says p a r t i e s , and I've got four dockets and p a r t i e s f o r four 

dockets. 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, the way I read the 

sentence about the matter adequately addressing Verizon's 

concerns, I take t h a t sentence d i r e c t l y opposite from the 

way Ms. Paiva reads t h a t . To me the Commission i s saying: 

we're going t o remand, we're going t o b i f u r c a t e the P 

dockets out, and the questions t h a t we're asking i n t h i s 

r e c o n s i d e r a t i o n are going t o adequately take care of 

Verizon's concerns. The Commission i s saying Verizon 

doesn't need to be a p a r t y t o the P dockets because what 

we're doing i n t h i s 703(g) proceeding w i l l adequately 

resolve Verizon's concerns. You have t o go, Your Honor 

JUDGE COLWELL: Mr. Swindler, i n your s i t u a t i o n I 
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would read i t e x a c t l y the same way, however, I have t o look 

at i t from what the Commission intended, and 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, the Commission intended 

a 

JUDGE COLWELL: You don't know t h a t , s i r . 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, the Commission intended a 

703(g) proceeding. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Yes. 

MR. SWINDLER: And i f you look at Popowski, i f you 

look at the language of 703(g), i f you look at the Armstrong 

Telephone case, they t e l l you t h a t -- and. Your Honor, l e t 

me give you a copy of t h i s . I t says they have t o issue an 

order governing the same matter and i n v o l v i n g the same 

p a r t i e s . The same p a r t i e s t o the P docket are the p a r t i e s 

t h a t do not include Verizon. 

JUDGE COLWELL: This i s a f a i r l y thorough discussion 

and nowhere does i t say t h a t the p a r t i e s t o t h i s remanded 

proceeding are l i m i t e d t o the P docket. As a matter of 

f a c t , when I sent the no t i c e of t h i s pre-hearing conference 

out, I had t o t h i n k twice and then I said t o myself, I'd 

b e t t e r give n o t i c e t o a l l the I docket people i n case 

there's something there t h a t I probably am missing at t h i s 

p o i n t -- but I ' l l catch up -- and t h a t ' s when a l l the other 

p a r t i e s got t h a t n o t i c e . I believe t h a t i s why Ms. Paiva i s 

here. I'm sur p r i s e d other p a r t i e s aren't here. I cannot 
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1 f i n d i n here support f o r excluding anybody, e s p e c i a l l y an 

2 access customer. 

3 Now, I understand your arguments, and i f t h i s were a 

4 s t r a i g h t remand from the three P dockets, I be l i e v e I would 

5 buy your argument, but i t i s n ' t , i t ' s a remand from an order 

6 t h a t has four dockets t o i t . The discussion mixes up the 

7 argument, i t mixes up the discussion of a l l f o u r of those 

8 dockets, i t doesn't d e l i n e a t e them s p e c i f i c a l l y , and these 

9 are, as f a r as I can t e l l , they're intended t o create an 

10 o p p o r t u n i t y t o look at t h i s issue f r e s h , f o r the Commission 

11 t o have a s t a r t i n g place t o look at t h i s issue from a l l the 

12 other companies a f t e r i t i s thoroughly examined here. I n 

13 order t o do t h a t , I believe Verizon needs t o be admitted t o 

14 t h i s case, and the p e t i t i o n t o intervene w i l l be granted. 

15 I w i l l do t h a t i n an order t h a t you can go ahead and 

16 take up i f you want t o , which i s why I'm going t o wait u n t i l 

17 I get the t r a n s c r i p t , so t h a t I can quote everybody 

18 a p p r o p r i a t e l y , so you won't get t h a t f o r another week or 

19 two. But we're going t o proceed as i f Verizon has f u l l 

20 p a r t y status . 

21 MR. SWINDLER: Thank you, Your Honor. 

22 MS. PAIVA: Thank you. Your Honor. 

23 JUDGE COLWELL: Thank you f o r your arguments. I 

24 thought they were very w e l l presented. 

25 MR. SWINDLER: Thank you. 
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JUDGE COLWELL: I n o t i c e t h a t we have already 

requested p r o t e c t i v e orders i n these cases, but I couldn't 

a c t u a l l y f i n d the orders t o know i f they covered what 

Verizon was asking. Can anybody t e l l me that? 

MR. SWINDLER: When you say f i n d the orders, 

Your Honor? 

JUDGE COLWELL: I have the o f f i c i a l f i l e s here, and I 

have your requests f o r p r o t e c t i v e orders, and then I have 

orange f i l e s , so obviously somebody said, "By g o l l y , some of 

t h i s s t u f f should be protected," but I don't have an actual 

p r o t e c t i v e order t h a t says what can be prot e c t e d . 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, I believe Verizon 

submitted a d r a f t p r o t e c t i v e order, but we d i d n ' t see t h a t 

u n t i l 5:00 l a s t n i g h t . We obviously would i n t e n d t o submit 

a p e t i t i o n f o r p r o t e c t i v e agreement and p r o t e c t i v e order t o 

Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. Well, two t h i n g s . The f i r s t 

t h i n g i s , i s there already one i n place? Do you have a copy 

of a Commission-issued p r o t e c t i v e order i n any of these 

three P dockets? 

MR. SWINDLER: I n the P dockets? 

JUDGE COLWELL: Yes. 

MR. SWINDLER: I don't believe so, Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I t ' s e n t i r e l y possible t h a t you asked 

f o r i t before i t was signed, and they were j u s t given an 
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orange f o l d e r without i s s u i n g an order. I s th a t what 

happened? 

MR. SWINDLER: I believe we requested i t and then 

there was no a c t i o n taken on i t . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Well, the Commission i s a c t i n g as i f 

i t were granted, because there are orange f o l d e r s w i t h s t u f f 

i n them, so you're okay up t o t h i s p o i n t . 

You are r i g h t , Ms. Paiva had asked f o r a p r o t e c t i v e 

order, and she has proposed one. I w i l l give you time t o 

work those out between you. I f you cannot come t o a 

conclusion why don't we say i n ten days' time, then give i t 

t o me and I w i l l w r i t e i t f o r you, and you w i l l be so sorry. 

This way, i f you can come t o an agreement on what you 

a c t u a l l y want, then y o u ' l l get what you a c t u a l l y want. I ' l l 

give you ten days t o work t h a t out. I f at the end of those 

ten days you have not worked i t out, you can come back to me 

and w e ' l l issue something. 

Today i s the 28th. Ten days i s December 8. I am 

confident t h a t you w i l l be able t o work out what you both 

need between you. 

I w i l l put t h a t i n the scheduling order as w e l l , 

which w i l l be separate from the p e t i t i o n t o intervene order; 

w e ' l l keep those clean f o r you. 

The next t h i n g we're going t o need t o do i s schedule 

t h i s case. Does anybody have any recommendations? I don't 
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r e c a l l seeing a schedule recommended i n anybody's pre­

hearing memo. 

MS. PAIVA: A c t u a l l y , I t h i n k there were two 

schedules, Verizon had a schedule and the companies had a 

schedule. They're not t h a t d i f f e r e n t . I n ours, i t ' s on the 

l a s t page, page 7. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I have t o t e l l you, Mr. Swindler, I 

know t h a t you e-mailed me a page 6 t o yours. I don't know 

what I d i d w i t h i t , so my copy of what you sent t o me has no 

page 6. Do you have a f u l l one there you can give me? 

MR. SWINDLER: I believe I do. Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Oh, you're r i g h t , I do see a 

schedule. Sorry about t h a t . 

MS. PAIVA: Their schedule i s on page S. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I see t h e i r s . And where i s yours, 

Ms. Paiva? 

MS. PAIVA: Page 7 of our pre-hearing memo. 

MR. SWINDLER: Here's another copy of the companies' 

pre-hearing memo, Your Honor. 

(Document handed t o Judge Colwell.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: Thank you. 

MR. SWINDLER: I f any other p a r t y here today needs a 

copy of the companies' pre-hearing memo, I do have extra 

copies. 

I would note, Your Honor, t h a t on the schedule --
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bear w i t h me one moment. 

(Pause.) 

MR. SWINDLER: On the proposed schedule on page 8 of 

the companies' pre-hearing memorandum, we do note a r e b u t t a l 

date of December 30. I recognize t h a t t h a t i s , i n f a c t , a 

Saturday. 

JUDGE COLWELL: That's w i s h f u l t h i n k i n g on your p a r t , 

Mr. Swindler. 

MR. SWINDLER: I intended t o e-mail t h a t t o your home 

address, Your Honor. 

(Laughter.) 

MR. SWINDLER: We are c e r t a i n l y w i l l i n g t o move th a t 

forward t o the f o l l o w i n g week, and I was going t o suggest 

January 5. As Ms. Paiva notes, our proposed schedules are 

i n c r e d i b l y s i m i l a r . 

MS. PAIVA: Your Honor, I was wondering i f i t makes 

sense t o go o f f the record and see i f we could work out the 

schedule, because they are not t h a t --

JUDGE COLWELL: I t makes sense t o me. Let's go o f f 

the record. 

(Discussion o f f the record.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: Back on the record. 

While we were o f f the record, the p a r t i e s agreed t o a 

procedural schedule, which provides t h a t the d i r e c t 

testimony of the telephone companies and the Verizon 

• 
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Companies w i l l be due December 18, 2006; the r e b u t t a l 

testimony of a l l other p a r t i e s i s due January 5, 2007; the 

s u r r e b u t t a l testimony of a l l p a r t i e s i s due January 12, 

2007; the e v i d e n t i a r y hearings we're aiming f o r are January 

17 and 18. Oral r e j o i n d e r w i l l be perm i t t e d . Main b r i e f s 

w i l l be due January 26, 2007; r e p l y b r i e f s w i l l be due 

February 2, 2007; and my R.D. w i l l be out on or before 

February 28, 2007. 

Service w i l l be, as i t g e n e r a l l y i s i n cases l i k e 

t h i s , e l e c t r o n i c service on the day t h a t i t ' s due. The due 

dates are in-hand dates. E l e c t r o n i c s e r v i c e , hard copies t o 

f o l l o w . Large attachments, hard copy only. 

Do we need t o discuss the discovery rules? 

MS. PAIVA: Your Honor, we propose some shortening of 

the discovery r u l e s s t a r t i n g on page 6 of our pre-hearing 

memo, the only reason being, because the case i s so 

shortened, the regu l a r r u l e s would not give us time t o get 

the discovery and time t o put i t i n our testimony. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Why don't you j u s t put on the record 

what you've recommended? 

MS. PAIVA: F i r s t of a l l , a l l discovery t o be served 

e l e c t r o n i c a l l y , w i t h a confirming hard copy by overnight 

m a i l . I f the e l e c t r o n i c copy i s sent by 4:00, i t w i l l be 

considered served t h a t day. Then the answers t o discovery 

would be due seven calendar days from the date of the 

• 
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e l e c t r o n i c service. That would be shortening from, I t h i n k , 

15 days i n r a t e cases, since t h i s i s considered t o be a rate 

case. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Any o b j e c t i o n t o t h a t p a r t i c u l a r 

p r o v i s i o n , recommendation? 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, a couple of concerns, one 

w i t h regard t o the issues. I want t o make c e r t a i n , and I 

presume t h a t Your Honor i s going t o do t h i s anyway i n your 

order , t h a t i t ' s very c l e a r t o the p a r t i e s t h a t we've got a 

very l i m i t e d issue on remand here, and i f we're going t o be 

deal i n g w i t h discovery, c e r t a i n l y now w i t h Verizon involved, 

i t ' s l i k e l y t h a t D&E w i l l receive discovery and has very 

l i m i t e d resources. We're over a ho l i d a y p e r i o d . We would 

c e r t a i n l y hope t h a t t o do a seven-day per i o d , Your Honor, 

t a l k i n g about seven calendar days, we're c e r t a i n l y hoping 

t h a t Verizon can agree t h a t t h a t does not include holidays 

i n t h a t p e r i o d . 

Your Honor, I would suggest, w i t h the holidays and 

w i t h t h i s schedule, t h a t we should suggest t h a t t h a t be 

seven business days as opposed t o seven calendar days. 

MS. PAIVA: I t h i n k we could do seven business days. 

That's f i n e . 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, can we go o f f the record? 

JUDGE COLWELL: Sure. 

(Discussion o f f the record.) 
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JUDGE COLWELL: On the record, please. 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, we've been o f f the record 

f o r a number of minutes. A l l the p a r t i e s have been 

discussing the discovery s i t u a t i o n . We appreciate t h e i r 

indulgence i n working out something t o accommodate the 

companies and i t s witness, based on the f a c t t h a t D&E i s a 

r u r a l ILEC, a small company w i t h l i m i t e d resources, and 

we're going t o do whatever we can t o respond i n a t i m e l y 

manner. 

What we've worked out here, Your Honor, i s t o say 

t h a t any discovery t h a t i s served between now and December 

14 w i l l have a response time of seven business days. Any 

discovery t h a t i s served a f t e r December 14 w i l l have a 

response due date of Friday, January 5, or seven business 

days, whichever i s longer. I n other words, i f the company 

were t o be served w i t h discovery on January 2, obviously, we 

would not have responses due on January 5, but we would get 

the seven business days because t h a t i s longer. But we do 

not, h o p e f u l l y , a n t i c i p a t e t h a t any p a r t y would be serving 

discovery on D&E on New Year's Day. 

Objections, Your Honor, we would agree, would be due 

w i t h i n f o u r business days. 

Your Honor, i n a d d i t i o n t o the formal due dates, 

c e r t a i n l y the p a r t i e s w i l l endeavor t o work together i n an 

inf o r m a l manner. I f there i s discovery t h a t i s voluminous 

• 
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or d i f f i c u l t or something t h a t looks l i k e i t ' s going t o take 

more time, I c e r t a i n l y , on the companies' behalf, w i l l 

contact Verizon or whoever has served the discovery and 

discuss i n f o r m a l l y , and w e ' l l t r y t o work th i n g s out as best 

as we can t o keep t h i s matter expedited f o r Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Do the other p a r t i e s agree t o th i s ? 

Mr. Cheskis. 

MR. CHESKIS: Your Honor, we c e r t a i n l y have no 

o b j e c t i o n t o t h i s proposal. I j u s t d i d want t o note t h a t we 

are working here i n a unique case w i t h a very t i g h t time 

c o n s t r a i n t , and t h a t a l l the p a r t i e s are t r y i n g t o be 

f l e x i b l e t o accommodate the holidays, people's needs and 

i n d i v i d u a l needs, and also t o note the l i t t l e b i t of a 

s t i c k y s i t u a t i o n t h a t i t puts us i n w i t h regards t o having 

discovery due on the day t h a t r e b u t t a l testimony would be 

due. Again, we're t r y i n g t o be f l e x i b l e here w i t h a l l the 

p a r t i e s , knowing t h a t we don't even know what issues we may 

have i n r e b u t t a l , i f any, but j u s t would appreciate the 

p a r t i e s ' continued f l e x i b i l i t y i n the f u t u r e t o the extent 

t h a t we do have problems when those two dates coincide on 

January 5. Meaning t o the extent t h a t we may have discovery 

outstanding and need t o r a i s e an issue i n our r e b u t t a l , t h a t 

t h a t won't be held against us at t h a t time. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I assure you, i t w i l l not. 

MR. CHESKIS: Thank you. 
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JUDGE COLWELL; Mr. Gray. 

MR. GRAY: Your Honor, thank you. For the record, I 

would j u s t l i k e t o p o i n t out t h a t the OSBA i s r e l u c t a n t l y 

w i l l i n g t o go along w i t h t h i s because t h i s was an expedited 

schedule ordered by the Commission, not requested by the 

p a r t i e s . I f t h i s was an expedited schedule requested by the 

p a r t i e s , we would vehemently oppose t h i s . I want t o put 

t h a t on the record so t h i s does not come back t o haunt us i n 

another case where there's an expedited schedule. And I 

w i l l echo what Mr. Cheskis said: i t i s the OSBA's 

understanding t h a t the companies agree t h a t when the 

discovery responses which are due on January 5, the same day 

as r e b u t t a l i s due, t h a t the advocates, f o r example, may 

have t o put i n t h e i r r e b u t t a l testimony the place holder, i f 

you w i l l , t h a t they w i l l be f i l i n g supplemental r e b u t t a l 

testimony once the discovery responses are i n hand and 

pr o p e r l y reviewed. 

Thank you. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I believe t h a t i s f a i r . The schedule 

here does r e q u i r e a l l of you to be on your best behavior. 

There i s n ' t any k i n d of game p l a y i n g t h a t can be t o l e r a t e d 

i n something t h a t i s t h i s f a s t , so I do appreciate t h a t 

you're working things out now, and I hope t o see t h i s l e v e l 

of cooperation throughout t h i s very short proceeding. 

Mr. Swindler. 
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MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, j u s t t o help expedite 

matters, and again, I t h i n k you in t e n d t o do t h i s anyway, 

but i t might help i n the discovery as w e l l i f you do c l a r i f y 

or make c l e a r i n your order t h a t t h i s remand proceeding i s 

based on a very narrow scope, very narrow issue, and we 

would c e r t a i n l y expect t h a t the discovery would stay r e l a t e d 

s p e c i f i c a l l y t o why we're here, and t h a t ' s the remand of the 

June 23 order and t h a t one issue t h a t ' s on reconsideration. 

JUDGE COLWELL: That's f a i r . I haven't had any kin d 

of i n k l i n g t h a t any p a r t y had a problem w i t h t h a t . 

MS. PAIVA: Your Honor, I guess i t ' s k i n d of a broad 

statement. I t h i n k you won't be able t o r e a l l y make th a t 

determination unless you have a s p e c i f i c discovery question 

i n f r o n t of you. At t h i s p o i n t I'm not a n t i c i p a t i n g asking 

something t h a t ' s beyond the scope of what Mr. Swindler 

t h i n k s the case i s about, but once we get the question on 

paper we may f i n d t h a t we're disagreeing and we d i d n ' t 

r e a l i z e t h a t we had d i f f e r e n t ideas of the scope of the 

case. So I would j u s t caution you not t o pre-judge unless 

you have a s p e c i f i c discovery dispute i n f r o n t of you. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I s h a l l t r y not t o . As a matter of 

f a c t , i f there are discovery disputes and you don't t h i n k 

you have time t o do i t f o r m a l l y , or you j u s t want t o f i n d 

out i n f o r m a l l y what I would do w i t h i t , then you can c a l l 

me. Sometimes j u s t p u t t i n g i t o r a l l y t o another person 
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c l a r i f i e s i t i n your own mind and you s t a r t t o understand 

t h a t one p a r t y or the other i s n ' t seeing what the other one 

thought. I would be happy t o f i e l d those t e l e p h o n i c a l l y . 

Otherwise, you know what you have t o do f o r m a l l y , and I 

s h a l l t r y t o get your responses out as q u i c k l y as I possibly 

can. 

You look confused, Ms. Paiva. 

MS. PAIVA: No. I j u s t r e a l i z e d one other t h i n g 

about the discovery schedule t h a t goes back t o when you 

t a l k e d about the p r o t e c t i v e order; you gave us u n t i l 

December 8 t o work i t out. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Yes. But you need i t sooner? 

MS. PAIVA: Well, because i f we serve discovery on 

them i n the next couple of days, i t may be due December 8, 

and we may ask f o r p r o p r i e t a r y m a t e r i a l . I t would be good 

t o have the order i n place so they could answer i t , so t h a t 

we could f o l l o w up before the 15th. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Well, then working i t out between the 

p a r t i e s before t h a t would be an e x c e l l e n t idea. 

MS. PAIVA: Right. I t h i n k we should t r y t o work i t 

out between us. 

Would December 5 -- t h a t would give you a couple of 

days t o look at i t and 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, we don't need t o change 

any of your dates. We w i l l work i t out. 
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MS. PAIVA: So i f we get i t t o you by December 5, 

th a t would give you a couple days t o look at i t and enter i t 

before t h e i r discovery would be due. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Okay. And i f you s p e l l t h a t out f o r 

me so t h a t even I can understand i t , then I ' l l t r y t o get 

t h a t out as soon as possible. 

Did we get everything we need on the record? 

Yes? 

MR. SWINDLER: I have j u s t two housekeeping matters, 

i f I can go t o t h a t , Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Go ahead. 

MR. SWINDLER: The pre-hearing memo submitted by the 

companies l i s t e d Mark Thomas as co-counsel, and I 

(Pause.) 

MR. SWINDLER: Never mind, Your Honor. 

The other housekeeping matter, i t appears t h a t 

c u r r e n t l y the service l i s t includes an i n d i v i d u a l by the 

name of Cindy Bryan, B-r-y-a-n, of D&E, and so matters are 

being served on t h i s i n d i v i d u a l . I would j u s t ask t h a t 

Cindy Bryan on t h i s service l i s t be replaced w i t h 

Mr. Leonard Beurer, and t h a t i s s p e l l e d B-e-u-r-e-r. 

Mr. Beurer i s the Vice President, Regulatory and External 

A f f a i r s , f o r D&E, and I would ask t h a t he be on the service 

l i s t i n place of Ms. Bryan. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Same address? 

• 
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MR. SWINDLER: Same address, Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Anything else? 

MR. SWINDLER: That's a l l I have. Your Honor. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Did we cover e v e r y t h i n g we need to? 

MS. PAIVA: I t h i n k so. 

JUDGE COLWELL: So then coming out of today w e ' l l 

have a separate order t h a t permits the i n t e r v e n t i o n of the 

Verizon Companies, so t h a t i t ' s nice and clean i f somebody 

wants t o spend time appealing t h a t ; w e ' l l have a scheduling 

order t h a t covers everything else. I w i l l wait f o r the 

i n t e r v e n t i o n order u n t i l I get the t r a n s c r i p t , and I believe 

we're on a five-day expedited schedule f o r that? 

THE REPORTER: Yes. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Yes, we are. I s t h a t quick enough 

f o r people? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE COLWELL: That's what the order i s r i g h t now, 

f i v e days. 

The scheduling order w i l l come out soon. You should 

have t h a t f a i r l y q u i c k l y . 

Yes? 

MR. SWINDLER: Your Honor, the t r a n s c r i p t due date, 

w i l l i t be any f a s t e r than t h a t as f a r as a f t e r the hearing 

f o r p r e p a r a t i o n of b r i e f s ? I s there f a s t e r than f i v e days 

f o r - -
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JUDGE COLWELL: We would have t o order i t . You can 

go overnight, you can go three days. I t depends on what you 

want t o pay f o r i t . 

MR. SWINDLER: I s t h a t at the expense of the p a r t i e s , 

Your Honor? 

JUDGE COLWELL: I s i t what? 

MR. SWINDLER: I s t h a t at the expense of the pa r t i e s ? 

JUDGE COLWELL: Yes. 

MR. SWINDLER: C e r t a i n l y , f o r the e v i d e n t i a r y hearing 

and p r e p a r a t i o n of b r i e f s , Your Honor, we would request a 

three-day turn-around. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Three-day. Do we need t o order that? 

THE REPORTER: I can t e l l the o f f i c e . 

JUDGE COLWELL: Would you do that? Thank you. 

MR. SWINDLER: That would be f o r t h a t t r a n s c r i p t of 

the hearing, Your Honor, not t h i s one. 

JUDGE COLWELL: Yes. I have no problem w i t h t h a t . 

MR. SWINDLER: Thank you. 

JUDGE COLWELL: I t h i n k we're f i n i s h e d here. I look 

forward t o seeing how w e l l you w i l l cooperate w i t h each 

other. I'm sure w e ' l l be i n touch. Thank you f o r your 

cooperation at t h i s p o i n t and w e ' l l see you i n January. 

We're o f f the record. 

(Whereupon, at 11:14 a.m., the pre-hearing conference 

was adj ourned.) 
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C E R T I F I C A T E 

I hereby c e r t i f y , as t h e s t e n o g r a p h i c r e p o r t e r , t h a t 

t h e f o r e g o i n g p r o c e e d i n g s were t a k e n s t e n o g r a p h i c a l l y by me, 

and t h e r e a f t e r reduced t o t y p e w r i t i n g by me o r under my 

d i r e c t i o n ; and t h a t t h i s t r a n s c r i p t i s a t r u e and a c c u r a t e 

r e c o r d t o the best o f my a b i l i t y . 

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY, INC. 

By: 

J u d i t h A. Va l e n c i k 
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